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CHAIR BAISA: ... (gavel). .. Good morning. The meeting of the Council, the County Council
Planning Committee will come to order. Today is March 13 th and it's 9:05 in the
morning. This morning I have with me Committee Members, Council Chair Riki
Hokama, Committee Member Bill Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Good morning.
CHAIR BAlSA: And Committee Member Michael J. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good morning.
CHAIR BAlSA: And excused is Member Jo-Ann Johnson. I also have with me assisting us
today with our meeting, Michael Hopper, who is the Deputy Corporation Counsel and
Executive Branch representatives Jeff Hunt, the Planning Director; and John Summers,
the Administrative Officer from the Department of Planning. And my wonderful
Committee Staff, David Raatz, my Legislative Attorney; and Tammy Frias our
Committee Secretary sitting in for our regular secretary who is on a well-deserved
vacation.
This morning we will be having public testimony and it'll be accepted for each item on
the agenda. Those wishing to testify should sign up at the Secretary's desk here, there's a
little form you need to fill out. And testimony will be limited to three minutes. Testifiers
are asked to please state their name for the record and indicate who they are representing
if anyone when they begin their testimony. Audience, I'd like to ask you to please turn
your cell phones and pagers to the silent mode so that we will not be interrupted by noise
here in the Chambers.
ITEM NO. 2:

GENERAL

PLAN

(e.c. Nos. 07-54 &

UPDATE;

SOCIO-ECONOMIC

FORECAST

06-297)

And I'd like to introduce our agenda item for today. Today, we have one item on our
agenda and that is PC-2, Planning Committee, Item Two. This item relates to the General
Plan update as well as the socio-economic forecast that has been generated which will
assist the policy makers in the update process. We will receive a presentation and
remarks from the Planning Department regarding the progress on the General Plan update
in compliance with Chapter 2.80B of the Maui County Code.
The General Plan is the County of Maui's pre-eminent planning document and I have
scheduled this item ... you know, we have many, many items in the Planning Committee
but I have given this the time and preference, because I believe it is the most important
thing we have before us. It is important that the Planning Committee exercise legislative
oversight of the update process which is happening as we speak. I am eager to receive
the Planning Department's presentation and to allow the Committee Members to ask
questions.
But first I would like to proceed with public testimony. Without objection the Committee
will now accept any public testimony on this item. No objections?
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COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: JJ).
CHAIR BAISA: Very good. We will proceed. We have several people signed up to testify this
morning and if you haven't already I welcome you to do so. We are most anxious to hear
from those of you that are with us today, and I would like to thank all of you that came
today. It is very, very important and I am honored by your presence. The first testifier
today is Stan Franco and he will be followed by Eric Amaral.

... BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
MR. FRANCO: Thank you, Gladys, and fellow Council Men, Members. I appreciate the time. I
am Stan Franco, I am a GPAC Member from the Kihei district. We started this process
and there were problems with the process, so we had to stop and it was a little bit
frustrating because most of us had made plans as to having or taking a whole year off to
do this work. Then we restarted again and during the restart process we talked about the
organizational structure, and the Planning Department had one idea as to what the
organizational structure was to be and the GP AC Members had another idea. So we, we
struggled a little bit with that.
We had also a letter that was introduced by one of the GP AC Members and we talked
about that and we struggled over that issue. So we've had some frustrations in the
process, especially from my point of view. But I think we are on the road now to over,
we have overcome those struggles, and I think as a group the 25 members have really
come together. We know where we're going, we know how we, we're gonna, we're
gonna do this. Concerns about like breaking out into Committees, that has been changed.
We're not talking about that concern anymore.
I think the GPAC process right now is going well, we're working very hard as GPAC
members and I really appreciate the knowledge and the civility of the membership of the
GP AC. We thank the Planning Department for all their support. I think it's a process
that's working, finally working. There was some frustration to begin with, we had to find
out how we were going. And we said this all in public and so I think there might be some
idea that the GP AC process is broken. I don't think it is broken, I think we went through
the process of learning each other, trying to work things out, and we are at that point now
that we have done that and we are going in the right direction.
One thing that I would like to ask the general public to do, we have great experience on
the GPAC but we could use more public input especially on subjects that, for instance,
for me like transportation. With all the Superferry questions, the airport, it's so important
for us, and this particular subject is coming up for us to look at. And as we make our
decisions about goals, objectives, and policies on this it would be nice if we have people
from the transportation systems that have the responsibility for them coming to talk with
us or sending information to us.
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I am glad to be part of the GP AC, it's been a learning experience and I'm, I'm grateful
for the, for the membership and for the Planning Department. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA:
Thank you, Mr. Franco.
Mr. Medeiros.

Members, any questions for the testifier?

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Good morning, Mr. Franco. Thanks for
being here.
MR. FRANCO: Call me Stan, Bill.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you. I wanted to know what were your feelings on
how do we best inform or notify the public of meetings and activities of the GP AC more
than that's being done now?
MR. FRANCO: I think we use every means possible to us, we should probably have an
announcement in the local newspapers. I don't know if that is a budgeted item. And the
radio, have announcements on the radio. We, the Planning Department has a website,
I'm not sure if everybody, you know, is accessible to that. So I think we use every
possible means of communicating with the public whether it be a website or the paper or
the radio if that is possible by, with budget.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And along the same question. Do you feel the public is
being adequately notified so they can participate at the meetings?
MR. FRANCO: I have no knowledge of whether they are adequately, I think, Bill, to answer the
question, I think we used to, we need to use all the resources available. We need the
input because again I have certain experiences and as well and other members have, but
we don't necessarily have the expertness that is needed to give us more information about
particular subjects that we're working on.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I think we all feel the same about the importance of the
GP AC proceedings and, and that we have to do the best we can in notifying the public.
And you did mention that you would like to see more public input. What, what ideas or
suggestions you have other than notifying the public of how we can engage their
participation more?
MR. FRANCO: Good question. I think just what you're saying, Bill, and what Gladys is saying,
and Gladys has made this, you know, a part of, she said that this was the most important
work we are doing. I think we have to keep, continue giving that message whether it be
from, from the legislators or, and from the GP AC Members that, that we are open to, to
having people there. We're not, we want to accept the manao of all the people because
it's important whether they, it's in letter form or any other process, you know.
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I know sometimes it's difficult for people to get to GP AC meetings because everybody is
so busy on this island. And you know if you can have some, some few minutes write out
the letters, mail it to the Planning Department. As long everything goes to one source,
the Planning Department, and then they then turn it over to us. So we need to open up
the process and we need to tell the community that this is an important process for our
community.
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr., Mr. Franco, Mr. Medeiros, if! might.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Sure.
CHAIR BAlSA: Can you give our listening and viewing audience some idea of what a typical
GP AC meeting is like? Where it's held, how long it is, when people are allowed to
speak? I think it's important.
MR. FRANCO: A GPAC meeting, we've been meeting on Wednesday and Saturday.
Wednesday night from five to eight and Saturday from nine to five. We meet in Kaunoa
at the Kaunoa Senior Center. I'm trying to remember all the questions that Gladys asked.
Our typical meeting is, we get, like this meeting here, we open and then we have public
testimony and then we go through the goals, objectives, and policies that have been
submitted to us by the Planning Department. And we go through all the goals and
objectives for a particular subject. For instance, housing was one of the subjects recently
we went through, and there was a lot of information given by the GP AC members to
make adjustments in the proposed language that was submitted by the Planning
Department and to add policies to the, to what was given to us.
So there's, I think a lot of play, you know, to make sure, we give, I think that the process
is really going well now because a lot of GP AC participation is involved. I don't know if
I answered all the questions.
CHAIR BAlSA: No. Thank you, that was a pretty good idea, but you know for those who are,
who have not attended one of these meetings I thought it was important that you
understand how these members are working so hard and the time that is being given. I
attended their meeting on Saturday at Kaunoa and they started at nine in the morning and
they, I left at five and I'm not sure they were, they were just about to adjourn but they
hadn't adjourned yet, with a very brief break for lunch and they had spent hours and
hours going, they have a list of about 250-some goals and objectives that they are taking
one by one, painstakingly discussing.
And people do come and they do testify and they normally are allowed to testify at the
beginning of the meeting, so you might not have to come and stay all day if you wanted
to just drop in and share your manao with the Committee. But I want our community to
appreciate what these folks are doing and the time and effort that is being put into the
plan. So, and come be a part of it as I was telling Planning Director before we started, I
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said, you know, when you would like to do a development or build something or build
homes for your children or build a store, whatever it is you want to do in the future, you
may be told no and it may be because the General Plan says or the community plan says
that's not where you can do this. It could affect you, and it will affect you and our
community for years to come. So it's an important thing and that's why we're talking
about this today.
Members, any more questions for the testifier? Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Madam Chair. Good morning, Stan,
Mr. Franco. Thank you for giving us the very optimistic outlook on how things are
progressing now with the GP AC. You mentioned the issue of transportation, that you
wanted more public input on that. Is that the consensus of pretty much the whole body?
Because from what all accounts that we've been hearing at least with the newspaper and
from other Members the major issue that seems to be discussed most is the issue of
development and growth. But now as you mentioned it seems like some of the, you and
maybe other Members want to get more input which relates to transportation. Is that the
feeling of the majority now oflet's get more discussion on transportation issues?
MR. FRANCO: I gave transportation as just an example. We've been talking about housing,
about social services, about public infrastructure. All these things that we've been
already, you know, we have already discussed. Transportation is an item that's coming
up in the future and I was giving an example from my perspective, I could, I could use
information. There are other members on the, the GP AC that probably have a lot of
information on transportation and will provide that to us as part of the discussion when
we go through it.
I think, generally, to answer your question about public input. From what I'm hearing
from the group, I think most of the GP AC members, if not all, really want to have the
community to give us information and to be part of it.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Good. I think that's great that you guys are branching
out into other areas as well of points of discussion, yeah. And my last question is in
terms of the facilitation of the meeting one of the concerns I had heard early on with
regards to the GP AC meetings is that the facilitation of the meetings there was some
concerns about the GP AC Committee getting bogged down on just certain issues and not,
you know, because of the facilitation things weren't moving along. I presume that's
better now ... the facilitation of the meetings?
MR. FRANCO: Yeah. That was part of my discussion as I started off. That was part of the
frustration that I somewhat had that we were not moving, you know, quickly enough.
But I think we've gone through that process, we have learned through the process. I
think the GP AC Members themselves feel more comfortable with each other as a, as a
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group.
We are more comfortable with Planning Department, I think Planning
Department are more comfortable with us. I think we have worked out the system.
Initially, we had Planning Department providing us facilitators, now we have a system
where we have our own Chair that conducts the meeting, part of the GPAC membership.
So I think that process is worked out and I think it's going well now.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Member Molina. Member Medeiros, I apologize, did you have any
more questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. I just wanted to conclude by telling you,
Stan, that thank you for being on the GP AC. I know you have a broad background in
affordable housing and many other elements and components of the community. So I
want to thank you and all those that work on the GP AC for your efforts and your
commitment and your time to this process. Thank you.
MR. FRANCO: Thank you, Bill.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Are there any additional questions for the testifier? If not, Stan,
thank you for being here. Our next testifier is Eric Amaral and he will be followed by
DeGray Vanderbilt.
MR. AMARAL: Hey. Good morning. Eric Amaral. Just concerns that is in Pukalani. Last
Saturday I did attend the GP AC meeting. First time, just curious, and I did want to share
some of my concerns, personal concerns. And it was, you know, it can be one policy that
it might, they're on for an hour, you have 25 people on this Committee, one word can just
change the whole impact, the whole direction of the goal or the policy. And I was really
impressed, you have a good vocal group, a lot of sharing. It was just impressive and it
does take time, and I think if you really want to hone and sand down anything and
produce a final product with quality it's going to take a while.
I'm not sure on the speed and the pace and all that but it's impressive and I really want to
thank each Committee member, 25 people for giving that time and that care. No one is
there to really, you know, public testimony. I think our culture, we're shy, we think
maybe from the past that it won't matter, we're burned out, you know. And it's not, you
know, I'm up here for this reason today just to applaud them and that sacrifice and that
commitment. As well as yours for public service, tough job, maybe I'll be up here
someday, knowing that, I'm not sure.
But my concern was just the growth of commercial entities, hotels, timeshares, slow that
down. When someone up the street can't get a water meter for their grandchild, you
know, where millions of gallons are going to Grand Wailea for sliding boards. You
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know, and, and I just can't understand that. Affordable housing, bring it back to the
people, to the community, to the public. Open space, beach parks, no facilities, there's
no campgrounds here, you just slow everything down. Next 20 years lets catch up roads,
homes, affordable homes, make it a valued place to be for our new people, for the
younger people.
And it's awesome, I, I go surfing and I blow, it's beautiful. But it's not 20 years ago.
And it's, and the tension, you can feel the tension just, tailgating it, we're crunching in,
people are tense. Economics, it's tough. It's really hard so I guess that my thing is
growth, slow it down, bring it back to the community, to the local person, affordable
homes and beautiful. But thank you as well for your commitment; it's for you being up
there, it's not three hours a day, four hours a day, you take home binders and your family
sacrifice and, and other plans. But thank you as well. So.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Amaral, for being here. Appreciate it. Members,
any questions for the testifier? Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Mr. Amaral.

Yeah.

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Good mormng,

MR. AMARAL: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And thank you for being here for giving this body as well as
the general public the perspective of, you know, for lack of a better term, the person on
the street. You know, have you gotten yourself involved also with maybe applying for a
Board or Commission? Because, I think it's good you've taken the time out to giving
your manao and to, you know, as you said earlier, everybody is so busy, but you know if
you really are committed to something you'll find that time. Have you given that
thought?
MR. AMARAL: That's for sure in the future. You hit a point, as you get older I guess where
you see things slipping away, you've traveled, you know, I've been, I've been traveling
and you see the value of this place. It's so beautiful and yet there's so much scar, you
know, as well and so much pain, the local people, you know. But I'm getting my voice
and yeah, that's in the future.
COUNCILMEMBERMOLINA: ... (inaudible) ... GPAC of being an observer, that's a good
start for you to have.
MR. AMARAL: Yeah. It was my first exposure to and such a vital, the head, the cornerstone
and everything, you know, then to the community plans. There's so much touching and
the community plans as well about loss of rural character, rural feel, sprawl and it is, it is,
it's ... '65 in Pukalani was beautiful when my grandfather bought that where it, people
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say wow you live Up country, you know, it's 45 minutes through the cane field. And now
it's, it's on the map. And there's a lot of decay of that quality. So, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Member Molina. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Good morning, Mr. Amaral. And thank you for being here.
You mentioned, and, and I thank you for attending the meeting so you could see what a
GP AC meeting is like firsthand. And you did mention how local people kind of hilahila,
kind of on the shy side about testifying and giving their input. Do you have any
recommendations how public input through testimony and other means could be more
user friendly-MR. AMARAL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --and more encouraging?
MR. AMARAL: I'm not sure what's out there, you know, as far as in the paper and notification
of, I go into the website, you know, I poke around all the time and I get a lot of
information there. But I'm not sure if mail-outs would work, you know, surveys. I don't
know about the work involved in self-addressed, stamped envelopes coming back. But I
bet you would get a heavy response if people were just writing down their thoughts.
I, I talked to my friends and everybody has got these concerns, you know, and it's like
let's go. Come, let's go, you know, take a little time off and let's just, let's, let's be a fool
if you have to, stumble, it's alright, it's a good, it's a good cause. So I think maybe the
mail-out thing, you know, has a survey with a self-addressed, stamped envelope. I don't
know the work involved with that, I don't want to put that out there when it's
overwhelming. But I think behind the scene people have a lot to say and if it's
anonymous and if it's, yeah, I think, I think you would get a good response.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank, thank you for that recommendation. And,
yeah, I would encourage you, like you mentioned, to get a few friends or family members
and take them to a GPAC meeting so they're exposed to that proceedings. And, you
know, sometimes word of mouth is the best advertisement of anything. So I thank you
for your testimony this morning and for being here. Mahalo.
MR. AMARAL: Thank you. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any additional questions for the testifier? If not I'd like to thank you,
Mr. Amaral, for your participation. Thank you for coming to the meeting at the GP AC
and spending the Saturday with us and thank you for being here today. We'd like to
encourage more people to get involved. Thank you.
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MR. AMARAL: Thank you. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is DeGray Vanderbilt and DeGray will be followed by
Dick Mayer. If anyone else is out there who is feeling moved at this point, please come
forward because we would love to hear from you, this is about us, this is about our
community and we welcome your input.
MR. VANDERBILT: Thank you, Madam Chairman and Members of the Planning Committee.
My name is DeGray Vanderbilt and I'm here today to share some thoughts on the GPAC
process. But my testimony today is as an individual even though I am a member of the
Molokai GP AC. I was also fortunate to be able to attend two meetings of the Maui
GP AC that were held on dates when I happened to be on Maui, and I learned a lot from
them and got a better understanding of the bigger picture because they're working in a
little different venue than Molokai and Lanai are.
From what I've witnessed as a member of the Molokai GP AC and having sat in on the
two Maui GP AC meetings and from what I've heard from folks on Lanai, all the GP AC
members are focused and are making the commitment to meet the 120 day deadline set
up in Bill 84 for coming up with a policy document that can be sent to the Planning
Commissions. The same focus and commitment can be seen in the effort that the long
range planning team is putting forth to service all three GP ACs and to help them meet the
120-day deadline. To put the 120 days in perspective, the Council is going to have
360 days or three times as long to approve the policy document once it's received from
the Planning Commissions. Hopefully it won't take 360 days.
I have a few random thoughts that I want to share with you for whatever they're worth.
The first one is that although policies in the document apply Countywide the same policy
might need to be applied differently to account for the unique character and values of
each island community of Lanai, Maui, and Molokai. And it should be made clear in the
applicable policy statements as it is in the 1990 General Plan which in some case
qualified general policy statements with phrases such as in accordance with the individual
character of the various communities and regions of the County because it's very hard to
do a lot of these policy statements and make them apply to Molokai, Lanai, and Maui
islands. But I think with the massaging from each of the islands they can.
The second thing is the Molokai GP AC would like to commence work on the Molokai
island-wide plan as soon as possible after it completes its work on the policy plan
document. And I would assume that the other GP ACs would have a similar desire,
because all of us are trying to plan our lives and it's a big commitment. And we just hope
there's not a lot of delays. And I'm not quite sure of, of when exactly the GP ACs, and
that might be a question for Planning, when the GP ACs can actually start working on the
island-wide plan as the policy plan moves through the Planning Commissions and before
the Council.
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Concerns that I have heard expressed and maybe that's why the public may be a little
skeptical but still the public is optimistic. Concerns are that in the past government
agencies and decision makers have failed to follow many of the policies and objectives in
the, in the General Plan despite the fact that the General Plan is adopted into law. And,
and in the General Plan it clearly states, the current General Plan that the, all County laws
shall be consistent with the intent of the General Plan. And that includes the community
plans of all the regions ofMaui island plus the islands ofMolokai and Lanai.
So it's, it's our hope that government officials will be respectful of maintaining the
integrity of what all these people come up with that are participating from the
community. It's very important that, that, that trust is maintained. And, and the other
thing is enforcement.
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Vanderbilt, can you please wrap it up?
MR. VANDERBILT: Okay.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you.
MR. VANDERBILT: The other thing would be the enforcement and I think that you're in the
Budget session now and there's so many laws that are going to be passed and policy
statements in the General Plan. And one of the toughest thing is enforcement, there's just
enough staff to enforce. But I think all the GP ACs are, are working very hard to meet
that 120 day and as I said before the Long Range Planning Staff is doing a tremendous
job in a very difficult situation.
If I may, just one more comment, Madam Chair. One thing still that's not clear and
maybe that'll come out today is, Maui is working on their findings, so is the island of
Lanai and Molokai. We're not quite sure how everybody is going to come together to
agree on one single document that could be sent out to the Planning Commissions,
especially within this 120-day period. So that's something, and I'm sure we can all work
it. . .(end of tape, start lB.) . .. various GPACs and, and everybody is on the same tune
about keeping things.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. We will certainly keep that in mind.
MR. VANDERBILT: Okay.
CHAIR BAlSA: And I'm sure that the Planning Department will address it later, I'm sure
they're making notes. Questions for our testifier? If not, I'd like to thank you very
much, DeGray, for being here today and thank you for your work. I know that you're
working hard on the Molokai GP AC and thank you for participating also in the Maui
GP AC. Thank you.
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MR. VANDERBILT: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAlSA: Okay. Our next testifier is Dick Mayer and if there is anyone else who would
like to testify please come forward because you are most welcome to participate today.
MR. MAYER: Thank you, Madam Chair, Council Members. My name is Dick Mayer, I'm the
Vice-Chair of the Maui GP AC. And I was asked by several Members to come and give
you a little bit of an update on where we're at. Mr. Franco, I think did an excellent job
and I don't want to repeat the things he said, so I'll probably touch on some other items.
But I do want to emphasis that we have an excellent group, a very diverse group of
25 people on Maui.
One of the issues that separates us from, let's say, the Lanai and Molokai is just the sheer
number of people, also the complexity of the economy of Maui. The fact that most of us
don't know each other, whereas on Lanai and Molokai there's probably a greater
tendency for the people to know each other already. So we had, we had some growing
pains at the beginning which I think now we've overcome.
Just so the public knows, we meet at Kaunoa Senior Center in Sprecklesville. It's an
excellent facility for this purpose, it's an informal place. Public should feel comfortable
in coming to us and, and giving their testimony and I hope you do. You can do it
verbally at the meetings, you can do it in writing, you can do it on the website. Various
ways to do it but we welcome and we will welcome your input all the way through the
process.
What happened and I'd like to just review for the public as well as for the Council
Members what's happened. The Planning Department gave us a document here which is
a draft of the Countywide Policy Plan. This doesn't speak specifically to any of the
islands but as Countywide policy. They gave it to us and our GPAC on Maui, the one on
Molokai, and the one on Lanai will independently be reviewing this document and be
making recommendations.
The Planning Department would very much like, and we would like to eventually come
forth with one joint set of recommendations. It's possible that Lanai, Molokai, and Maui
may disagree on a policy and probably those will go forth. But we're hoping to be able
to be able to accommodate each other. Those recommendations will then go to the
Planning Commissions on each island separately and again they will look at it separately
and be making their recommendations.
Ideally, all three would come out with the same recommendation and it would go then to
the Council. Let me give you the time frame, so you'll have some idea of what we're
going to be doing. We as a GP AC here on Maui and the one on Molokai and Lanai will
be meeting on this Countywide Policy Plan between now, actually we started at the end
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of January, we should finish up around the first of June with that. We're then going to
take a month break and the reason for that is so that the Planning Department can take all
of our various ideas, assemble it into a coherent document that would be able to go forth
to the Planning Commissions.
Thereafter in July, the Maui GP AC alone, Molokai and Lanai at least as presently
scheduled would not be continuing and that's why Mr. Vanderbilt, DeGray gave the
recommendation, the request that Molokai be allowed to form its island-wide plan. But
Maui island GIP [sic], GPAC, will continue for another six months putting forth its
schedule of its recommendations on the island of Maui. And I think that's very important
for us all to understand because we have six districts on Maui, the idea and the thrust will
be to see how the various districts will interact with each other, transportation-wise, high
schools, college, medical facilities, et cetera. And when we look at those, and
particularly something that's new and that's growth boundaries in each of the, around
each of the communities.
We hopefully will finish that up by the end of the year, approximately, or the first week
of January. That will then go to the Planning Commission here on Maui alone. They
will have six months to make their recommendations at which time it's going to go on to
the County Council. So my guess would be if everything were working perfectly
sometime, the middle of the year 2008 the County Council would probably be getting a
recommendation that would be coming from the Maui, Maui Planning Commission on
the Island-Wide Plan. You hopefully will have earlier perhaps or maybe concurrently get
the Countywide Policy Plan. And then you will have one year to complete your work on
that.
So, we are really talking about a long range plan that's going to take a long time to get
done. That's the overall thing.
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Mayer.
MR. MAYER: Yes?
CHAIR BAlSA: Can you conclude, please?
MR. MAYER: I will try.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you.
MR. MAYER: One of the major concerns that we all have is that all the planning that we're
doing won't be enforced, and so I think we will probably be wrestling with an issue that's
very important and that is the enforcement. How can we put teeth into the plan that will
be self-enforcing so that the various policies will be carried out. We are going through
ten different areas and I'll just, I'd to just quickly so you have an idea of the ten areas that
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was suggested and I'll conclude with that. That will do, I'm not going to go into any
detail. Education, the natural environment, social services, physical infrastructure, local
culture and traditions, transportation options, sustainable land use planning, the local
economy, housing, and good governance. All of those are areas that we'll be looking at.
And there's no reason to believe that we may actually add to that. We may feel that
there's some general policies needed in other areas besides that for example with regard
to the population of the island or some other issue. And I'll conclude with that point.
CHAIR BAISA:
Thank you very much, Mr. Mayer.
Mr. Medeiros.

Any questions for the testifier?

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Mayer, for being here and
for being, for contributing your time and efforts to the GP AC. I was wondering are there
plans for the GP AC meetings to be in any other locations? Because I attended one of
your meetings and a concern was brought by someone from West Maui about their
commute from West Maui to Kaunoa Senior Center for the meetings. And I was
wondering if there are plans to have some of the meetings in other districts ofMaui?
MR. MAYER: I think as, as at least, at least it's conceived now, we have these two phases, one
is on the Countywide Policy and then is on the island-wide. I think as we're perceiving it
now, the Countywide one we probably would be meeting at Kaunoa for most of our
sessions. There is a possibility that we would do it elsewhere but I think, unlikely, given
we only have 120 days to complete that particular job. With the island-wide we
definitely will be having meetings, and I would anticipate having meetings on West
Maui, perhaps in East Maui, Hana, and maybe even South Maui. I think Up country and
Central Maui can get to Kaunoa fairly easily, there's no particular reason.
We may also want to try to do something at different times of the day, there may be a
meeting during the daytime as well as the evening to accommodate people with different
schedules. But there will be every effort made to do that and we also will be inviting in
groups of people at various, particularly during the Island-Wide Plan so, and I would
imagine various community associations or particularly let's say the Hotel Association or
Agricultural Farm Bureau. Groups would come in and be able to make presentations.
We haven't set a schedule, I don't know, I can't speak for the group yet how we want to
do this, but I suspect that we will be inviting in various entities, could be even a large
landowner or association to make a presentation. So we're trying to get broad feelings
and we probably will have, we certainly will have meetings I think in some of the
regIOns.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for that. And once again thank you for your
volunteering to be on the GP AC, which is such a important group and planning process
for Maui Countywide. And I thank you for your recommendations along with
Mr. Franco's and Mr. Amaral's to make the process more engaging for the public and
more user friendly. Thank you.
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MR. MAYER: You're welcome. I would say that I think the very fact that we're as large as we
are with 25 people already gives an enormously broad public input into the process.
Coupled with the earlier meetings that were held by the various ... I'm sorry, you know,
Maui Nui Focus to get 1,700 people involved on it. So we have an enormous amount of
input already into the process that's going on and, and obviously we can always use
more. And I do want to thank your Chair, Ms. Baisa, for attending all of our meetings,
and I would welcome and urge Council Members to come and so you'll have a flavor for
what's happening and the type of discussion that's going on. Please feel free at any time
to come, give your opinions, get them into the, into the process at the beginning, you'll
certainly have a chance at the end.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Any additional questions for the testifier? If none, thank you very
much, Mr. Mayer, for being here. And thank you for being the Vice-Chair of the GP AC.
MR. MAYER: Thank you. And I know all the Members would like to thank you for appointing
them because for them it's also an exciting opportunity to contribute. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. We have had two additional persons sign up to testify. We have
Susan Moikeha and she will be followed by Warren Shibuya. Again, I invite you if you
haven't signed up to please do so.
MS. MOlKEHA: Good morning, Chair, and Committee Members. I want to thank the Chair for
this opportunity and I guess I was moved. I was just listening. But there were a couple
of things I wanted to add to some of the questions that were asked. In regards to public
input I think there has been extensive notification for public input. You have to
remember that this whole process began back in 2003, with the Focus Maui Nui event
that took place. And that involved a lot of public input, in fact those are where the goals
were derived from. As that process proceeded onward and comment was made through,
through that process from the public there have been numerous WalkStory groups that
have been held throughout the island.
So the public was a very important part of this whole thing and will continue to be a very
important part of this process. As far as notification that I'm aware, we follow the rules
and laws of notification for any public meetings. There is a website, you go to General
Plan 2030, there is a place there for comments from the public that goes directly to the
Long Range Department and is passed on to our group.
So there's many ways and I believe there's been a lot of adequate notification that this
process is going on. And we've had numerous articles in the paper. There are copies of
the General Plan Policy that is in libraries and around in the Department's office that's
accessible to the public as well. I think we are very busy people, we have a lot to
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accomplish, a lot of responsibilities as the general public and sometimes you just have to
make those sacrifices to be there. This group of 25 people have made that committed
effort. We've been in this process for over a year, we're going on our second year and
we are moving along, in my opinion, at a good pace to adequately discuss the goals,
objectives, and policies.
It does take, as you heard from a public member that attended the meeting, it does take a
long time to have discussion and it's important discussion. And as I sit there and I listen
to this very diverse group that gives so much of their time but has so much life
experience to give to this process. I think we have an excellent venue to get this moving
through to the point of coming back to you folks for approval.
I think it will be a challenge when we step forward to make a final decision. And in my
opinion, everyone's going to have to take a few steps away from where they _ __
where they stand in their beliefs, in their passion in order to have consensus and agree
upon a final document. And that will be a challenge but I think if everybody is willing to
work towards that end goal that we'll be able to accomplish that.
One way that we did, if you're looking for suggestions for notification, when we were
reviewing the revised shoreline setback rules in the Commission one thing we did do is
we used the water bill and we put notification into that water bill 'cause every household
will receive that bill. And that comes out I guess every two months. So that is another
option of notification. But this has been a very interesting process, we've had to make
adjustments, we've overcome the barriers and I think that we're well on our way.
One thing I would ask is that the media when they're reporting things that they be
positive about what we've accomplished 'cause I think that's really important to the
public. The other thing is there's been issues in the paper where there's been information
about projects that are being, coming forward in the future, A&B, Maui Land and Pine,
and a couple of those projects. And I was very disappointment [sic] to read that yes they
have sent letters to us, but I think there needs to be more attitude that we are not a
receiving and reviewing body. And we had an incredible amount of people from Maui
Land, from the West Side that came two Saturdays ago that were very passionate about
the development out there, particularly at Honolua and they really believed that we were
going to make a decision on that project that day. So I think we could use help from the
media to make sure that we are not going to passing projects, we are not going to be
reviewing them, we are looking at policies at this point in time and in the future we will
be looking at where growth will occur. So thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much for being here. And thank you for again working so
hard on the GPAC. You're a very valuable member with your vast experience on the
Planning Commission. Members, questions for our testifier? Mr. Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. And mahalo, Ms. Moikeha, for being here
and for your service on the GP AC and other Boards and Commissions. Can I ask you
what area you represent or you live in?
MS. MOlKEHA: Actually I'm from South Maui, since I represent that area, in fact I'm Stan's
neighbor.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. South Maui. And I want to thank you for your
recommendations and your suggestions of how we can notify the public other than was
already expressed. And I think attachments to the water bill is a great recommendation
because everybody gets a water bill unless you live someplace where you catch your own
water. So, thank you for your service once again and for being here this morning to
testify.
MS. MOlKEHA: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAlSA: Any other questions for the testifier? If not, thank you very much for being
here. Our next testifier is Warren Shibuya and he's our last testifier unless someone else
is being moved also. I see one coming, that's good. Good morning, Warren.
MR. SHIBUYA: Good morning. Good morning, Members. I just wanted to, I was like Gladys
said I was moved to say something here, and I do want the public to understand that
there's various opportunities such as being parts of groups which I did interact with
groups of the Wailuku Tri-Isle and various community associations. I also visited Lanai
and Molokai and did talk with various individuals there.
For example in Lanai I did talk to people who I specifically addressed their Dole Park
and the various connecting roads and streets there in terms of the width of the roads as
well as improvements. What kind of improvements are they expecting and would like to
have? And those are some of the infrastructure items I did ask.
Also that, I'm also part of various activities and I think many of you, community
members are parts of activities such as restoring the, reforestation of, restoring Auwahi.
Dr. Art Medeiros is one of the leaders there and if you're interested, join them because
once in a while I'm there, too. And you can, send you, your manao with me. Also
there's Maui Nui Focus as Susan mentioned, there's TalkStory [sic] and there's other
activities in which the public is allowed to interact and share their thoughts.
I was blessed also being serving on the Board and Commissions. The County did allow
me to go and attend the Hawaii Congress of Planning Officials. It's an international
planners' conference and I really learned a lot and gained a lot from that. And I really
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thank you, Council members and Counsels, for making this available to those serving on
Boards and Commissions to attend. Thank you.
There's extensive public information that has been discussed and is available and there's
a good list, all the time, in Maui News scheduling the various meetings and the GP AC
meeting I know was scheduled and identified on The Maui News. So, there's all kinds of
venues, there's also Superferry, the testimonies and hearings. And I urge people to come
out and if you see anyone of the GP AC Members there, please, share your manao with
us. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Mr. Shibuya. Any questions for our testifier? If not, I would like
to thank you very much for coming today for your service on the GP AC and all that you
contribute to our community. Thank you very much.
MR. SHIBUYA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: We'll have one additional testifier and that's Pamela Tumpap.
MS. TUMP AP: Aloha and thank you for the opportunity to testify today.
CHAIR BAlSA: Good morning.
MS. TUMP AP: Good morning. I am here today on behalf of the Maui Chamber of Commerce
representing our 900-plus members and, and I, too, want to thank all the Members of the
GP AC for their dedication and service to the process. I think it's important for us to
remember that the General Plan process is designed to allow for broad community
participation. And I'm encouraged by the work that they're doing to engage people in
that process.
I do feel that more notification needs to be made, I'm excited to hear that something went
out in the water bills, I think that that's a great step in the right direction. I'm also happy
to offer our service on behalf of the Chamber of Commerce in notifying and alerting the
public through our membership and those who receive our information about the process
and what's going on because I think it has to be from all sides of the community.
We, as a Chamber, we're very concerned about some of the recent activities to limit
development until the General Plan was in place because we do have rules and
regulations in place. And so until the community reconvenes and that new plan is in
place we feel the existing rules should be used until that happens. And so while we want
to see broad community participation we don't want to see the 25-member body limiting
or proposing to limit the process until that's in place. We want to see them move forward
with engaging the community in the process and using that process to come up with the
new regulations and the new community vision consistent with that new General Plan.
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We are also concerned about the timing and ask that the GP AC move forward
expeditiously. We feel that maybe some of the recent activities are outside of the scope
of the GP AC and maybe they need some clarification and direction from the Planning
Department and from this Committee. And ask that, that take place.
And then we're here really to offer our support. I think that, yes, in 2003 Focus Maui
Nui helped establish a broad community vision. At the time I don't feel the community
connected that vision with what was going to happen in the general planning process.
WalkS tory did however and the County partnered with Maui Economic Development
Board and started engaging people in this public process. But I think a lot more needs to
be done. I'd like to suggest radio and major newspaper advertising to encourage people
further to get involved and let them know what the opportunities are. And again, I'm
here to offer our support on behalf of the Chamber.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Ms. Tumpap, for being here today and for your manao.
Members, questions for the testifier? Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Good morning, Ms. Tumpap.
MS. TUMP AP: Good morning, Councilmember Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Just to get clarification on your offer of support. Does that
mean in terms of are you willing to provide assistance in terms of maybe financial
resources or getting the word out through some of your Members? Can you get into more
specifics?
MS. TUMPAP: I'd be happy to be more specific. We have a number of Chamber media venues
that we have access to. The first is a weekly e-news publication that goes out to our
900 Chamber members and it also goes out to Council Members and members of the
Administration. We would be happy to put updates in that. In terms of financial support
I don't have a pool of money that I could dedicate to this, but that doesn't cost me any
money and we'd be happy to make that available. In addition, we have a quarterly
newsletter that goes out to 6,000 businesses throughout the island, and we would be
happy to share stories and articles through that Connections Newsletter. We can also put
updates on our Chamber website about the process, and all of those things don't really
have a hard cost to me other than staff time. And we'd be willing to dedicate staff time
towards this effort.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
MS. TUMP AP: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Any additional questions for the testifier? If not, thank you very
much.
MS. TUMP AP: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for being here. Are there any additional members of the public who
would like to testify? If you are, last chance, come forward. Well, seeing nobody
rushing for the podium, I'd like to again thank all of you who did come and testify, and
with no objections I'd like to close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: JJ).
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much .

. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
CHAIR BAISA: What we'd like to do now is we would like to hear from the Planning
Department. Planning Director Hunt would like to make some statements before we get
into their PowerPoint presentation. Director Hunt.
MR. HUNT: Thank you, Madam Chair. I thought I'd give a little background on the General
Plan process and for the new Council Members but also for the public. And what we
have right now, the County is dealing with is a General Plan document and it's, it's a
very thin document. This is, this is the actual General Plan and it speaks to broad,
general policies and an example is under Transportation, to support an advanced and
environmentally sensitive transportation system. So again, fairly broad and vague.
Then at the next step down under our current system we have a, a community plan for the
different districts. And this is the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula Community Plan. An
example of a, of a policy in there is new commercial development along Haleakala
Highway in Pukalani should be discouraged. And so again it's, it's more specific, it's
more locational and so that, I hope that helps the public understand the, the difference in
the two documents that we're currently working under.
Under the new process, under Bill 84, which was amended to Bill 53, there is a
Countywide policy document that has been talked about, and again that's the vague,
general policies and then there will be community plans. But the difference in the new
process is there's a plan in between which is the Maui Island Plan. And that Maui Island
Plan will discuss things specific to the island, especially or including urban growth
boundaries, which will indicate areas where growth is facilitated or encouraged. And
outside of the urban growth boundaries where growth is, is not encouraged.
As, as has been mentioned there are three GP ACs reviewing the Countywide policy
document that was prepared by the Planning Department. And I, I would like to agree
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and concur with the reports that have been given earlier that all three of these GP ACs are
making good solid progress. They are reviewing the draft as, as prepared by the Planning
Department, and they're doing it in a manner that shows obvious respect for each others'
opinions that there's a good relationship between the different members, good
relationship with Staff.
And I think we're getting lots of citizen input and, and I agree we can get more citizen
input and I'll address that in a minute. But there's a couple meetings where we've had
citizen input that went over an hour long and there was, the seats were generally full.
We've had standing room only at, at one or two of our meetings. So I think again more
citizen input is, is something we should look at and encourage.
But again I just want to make, by the Planning Department's perspective and perhaps I've
been in Planning too long now, but to me it's, it's an interesting and even exciting to
watch a group of people who are thoughtful and passionate and care about improving or
bettering our community working on that in a room. It is a, it's something to behold.
We've talked to the, to the GPACs about the, the importance of consensus and we're
going to work on that so that ideally all three GP ACs can come back together on one
document and everyone votes to, to move that on. That's, that's the goal we're working
on, it's going to be some give and take. I think if we, if we remind them that they need to
focus on ideas and concepts and not specific wording, not specific wordsmithing, I think
we can get there. So that's, that's what we're hoping for and that, that way the
recommendation is for the whole community and not, not one specific island.
In regards to citizen input, we have been trying to encourage citizen input in, in different
opportunities. It's important because this should be a citizen-based plan. We're asking
for the public for suggestions on the draft policies if they have ideas, rather than just
criticisms. Sometimes the public just gets up and they have a tendency to, to vent, for
lack of a better word. But if they can come in with an actual suggestion on a policy I
think that's a lot more productive and helpful to the GP AC members.
The, the importance of citizen input isn't just to provide technical information which a lot
of them have, and locational information. But it also provides us with a personal
perspective and that gives the GP AC members as well as the Staff a much broader or
deeper understanding of the community. And by providing the input the citizens also, I
think, have an easier time with buy-in so it's their plan. It's, it's not the, it's not the
Planning Department's plan, it's not even the GP AC plan, it's a citizen plan.
Again in my mind, there has been a, a large amount of public testimony. At one meeting,
again, we had people lined up almost outside the door because there was some concern
with the development at Honolua Bay, Lipoa Point. So I don't think we need to jump to
conclusions based on our last meeting where there, there wasn't people lined up outside
the door. And it's also important to realize that this Plan that, that we're going through is
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just in the first step of the public process in terms of meetings or boards. Right now it's
before the three GPACs, it'll then go to the Planning Commissions, and then it will go to
Council. There will be ample opportunity for, for public input and we will work on, on
getting more public input out there.
It, it's important that the citizens realize that there has been a, a lot of, of citizen input to
begin with as was mentioned by several people. Focus Maui Nui has been the basis of
this plan to begin with. It's not just the Planning Department preparing a draft in our
offices, thinking up ideas. What we're basing it on is information that we already have
from the citizen input processes. I think it's a, it's a good idea that we examine the
possibility of increasing our public awareness through ads, the radio, the website. We are
doing that already. I was on Don Couch's radio show last Thursday morning at seven
and then I went to the Small Town Maui at seven the next day. So we look for
opportunities and we'll continue to look for opportunities to get that word out.
I think there is a possibility or we will try to and account for the three different islands to
have unique perspectives even though it is a, a General Plan that covers the entire
County. So there's a little tension there but I think we, we can try and deal with that
issue. I'm going through my notes so pardon me.
And the idea of a water bill I think is a, is a great ... a notice within the water bill, I think
that's, that's a good idea. I think we probably want to try and get the biggest bang for our
bucks, so maybe once the Plan has come back together and there's one Plan for, that all
three Committees are reviewing at one time, maybe that's a good time. . .. (end of tape,
start 2A.) . .. think about when it would be the best time to, to try and implement that.
And with that unless there's any questions for me I'd like to turn it over to the head of the
Long Range Division who has a PowerPoint for the Council and for the citizens.
CHAIR BAlSA: Shall we go ahead with the PowerPoint, Members? Any questions at this
point? No. Okay. Well, then I will call a brief recess while we lower the screen and get
ready for the PowerPoint. .. , (gavel) . ..
RECESS:

10:08 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:09 a.m.

CHAIR BAlSA: .. , (gavel). . . Meeting will come back to order. Mr. Summers.
Note:

Computer-generated slide show presentation.

MR. SUMMERS: Thank you very much. My name is John Summers, I'm the Chief of the Long
Range Planning Division. Thank you for allowing me an opportunity to discuss this very
important project with you today, the Update of our General Plan and the
2030 Socio-Economic Forecast.
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I'm going to start by giving a general overview of the project. I think that's important for
the benefit of the public and some of the newer Members. The introduction will really
set the context for our discussion of the 2030 Socio-Economic Forecast and how we will
use it in the update of the General Plan.
All General Plans typically have these characteristics in common, they are
comprehensive documents. Typical elements include natural resources, land use,
transportation, water, housing, and infrastructure. They provide an overall framework for
preparing more specific plans and for making decisions on land use and CIP planning.
They provide a unified statement of policies in maps and text.
This General Plan will be very different from what we've had in the past. In 2004, the
County Council enacted Maui County Code 2.80B which established a new framework
for the General Plan and the community plans. Maui County Code 2.80B redefined the
structure of the General Plan to emphasize regional island-wide planning. The new
ordinance calls for an island-wide directed growth strategy and for setting priorities for
budgeting and implementation. Maui County Code 2.80B also set the context and
established General Plan Advisory Committees for Maui, Molokai, and Lanai.
And the next slide shows the change in the structure of the General Plan. Many of you
will recommend this, or recognize this system of documents. This really shows the
structure of our existing system or the plans that we have today. It has a number of
different elements. First, there is a document titled "The 1990 Maui General Plan",
which is text only and sets broad policy for the entire County. The community plans
constitute another element of the Maui County General Plan. The community plans have
maps and provide policy that is specific to each region or sub-region.
As you look around Hawaii and the United States you see many different types and forms
of General Plans. Some are a set of documents like the plans of Maui County and the
City and County of Honolulu. So I think that's very important. When we talk about the
General Plan as it's set up in MCC 2.80B it's a set of documents including this
Countywide policy document, the Maui Island Plan, and the nine community plans.
Other local governments have a single document, like the General Plan for Kauai County
and Hawaii County. This single document contains land use maps as well as the full
range of policies. So this is really the new structure, it's set up under 2.80B. It includes
the elements of the old plan as well as an important new element, an island plan for Maui.
And the Maui Island Plan is intended to establish the framework for more detailed
community planning. The Island Plan will contain maps as well as text and policies.
Through the Maui Island Plan the County can look at the needs and growth of all six
regions together and make strategic decisions regarding future growth. One more
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change, what is now the Maui County General Plan will be re-titled the Countywide
Policy Plan. In form and content it'll be very similar to the 1990 document.
The Countywide Policy Plan provides a very important role in the overall planning
framework. As set forth in 2.80B it provides an over-arching policy plan for the islands.
Provides a clear vision or requires a vision, core principles or themes, and a broad list of
goals, objectives, and policies. It creates a structure to develop our island plans and
community plans following the adoption of the Countywide Policy Plan.
Again, through the Maui Island Plan, the County can look at the needs and growth of all
six regions together and make strategic decisions regarding future growth. This will be
done through the directed growth strategy and a very important component in Land Use
planning, by mapping our urban and rural development areas, setting specific priorities
for regional facilities and services, and by having a financially sound implementation
program.
2.80B is very specific about the role of the General Plan Advisory Committees. General
Plan Advisory Committees comment, advise, and provide recommendations to the
Planning Director regarding the proposed revisions prepared and recommended by the
Planning Director. And that's been very important. What we found by working with the
General Plan Advisory Committees there's tremendous expertise on these Committees.
And it's really provided an opportunity to inform the Department, to enhance the policy
structure in the document.
In terms of the overall sequence of the document or the, or the process. To give each
island plan the attention it deserves the Planning Department is preparing the plans in
phases. We are currently working on Phase 1, which addresses the Countywide policy
document and the Maui Island Plan. In the second phase we'd like to move forward with
the Molokai and Lanai Community Plans.
Just a snapshot of the schedule. The GP AC is currently, in terms of the Maui Island Plan,
the GP AC is currently reviewing, the Department is preparing the Plan and we expect
that this summer we'll begin review of that document. And it's I80-day review process
so we're looking at January '08 in terms of completing our review at the Maui GPAC.
Once that's done we have 30 days to prepare a Staff report and transmit to the Planning
Commission. So we're expecting a Planning Commission review roughly February of
'08 running to the summer of '08. Once that's done we have another 30-day window to
prepare a Staff report, transmit the findings to the County Council. And their review
would begin in the summer of '08 and run for one year.
This is the process we're currently engaged in. We're currently reviewing the
Countywide Policy Plan. And there are several different components to that review
process. First, the Planning Department takes a crack at the plan, it then goes to the
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General Plan Advisory Committees. And as noted earlier the General Plan Advisory
Committees have 120 days to review the document. So we're at this phase right here.
Once the comments come in, the Planning Department will compile the report in 30 days
and transmit the document to the Planning Commissions. The Planning Commissions
have 180 days to review it, and again it goes to all three Planning Commissions. It will
then come back to the Planning Department to compile again, prepare a second report
and go to the County Council.
In terms of our current progress, we're at the, I think it's the, January 24th was our start
date, and this is the 13 th , this is today, so we're about a third of the way through the
review process. And we've made some tremendous progress with all of our GPACs.
We've reviewed and gotten extensive comments on the natural environment sections, the
social services section, our public facilities section, physical infrastructure sections, on
the section relating to local culture and traditions, housing, and good governance. So
we've, we've made it through roughly seven of the, of the sections. We have another
three to four to go and then we'll have to go back and do another review process where
we tie all the comments together. So we're at 49 of 120.
Now I'd like to transition over to our socio-economic forecast. To really provide you
with a brief introduction of the socio-economic forecast some of the limitations of the
forecast, the purpose of the forecast, how the forecast was made, and look at some graphs
and charts. Maui County commissioned the update of the 2002 Socio-Economic Forecast
to aid the County in it's preparation of General Plan 2030. It was originally prepared to
2020, the Department asked SMS Research and Consulting who, who was the consultant
for the project to extend it to 2030. SMS Research and Consulting is out of Honolulu,
they do the housing studies, primarily public policy research and surveys.
The forecast really provides a picture of where we are headed subject to external forces.
Changes in our population forecast will affect several elements in our General Plan. If
population planning targets rise for the island or for a specific region on the island, the
housing element in the plan must identify land to meet the housing needs of additional
residents. Infrastructure forecasts also have to be adjusted based on population forecasts.
But I think it's very important to note that the population forecast is really just a tool for
planning. The forecast is not County policy. The real challenge is how we shape our
future to achieve the direction as a community that we'd like to go.
And once the General Plan is updated it would be very enlightening to update the socioeconomic forecast based on the new land use. In terms of overall products, the forecast
provides three alternative projections, designated high, baseline, and low. The baseline
projection represents the most likely trend while the high and low projections establish
uncertainty bands around that trend.
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And this diagram really describes the forecasting process in three steps. We start with the
County model and this is provided by the State Department of Business Economic
Development and Tourism and they update their forecast on a regular basis. Do it for all
of the Counties. It's really a demand model, it's based on economic linkages and
assumptions regarding future demand.
DBEDT neither targets nor goals, these are not State-wide goals, but DBEDT's best
estimates of the likely path of important population and economic variables based on
currently available information. The State and County agencies typically use the forecast
for planning purposes.
The island model was developed by SMS. The first component of developing the island
model, taking the County model and breaking it out for each island was to dis aggregate
for Molokai and Lanai with the residual being Maui island. And then we took the Maui
regions and had to disaggregate the Maui island forecast by community plan region. And
this was done by looking at a number of different issues, lands that are entitled for
development, i.e. have community plan and zoning.
Infrastructure constraints,
environmental constraints, and the like. So by looking at existing planning policy in
terms of land use, environmental, infrastructure issues you could begin to identify where
growth may occur on the island.
This is just the legend for our development project maps that we helped, used for
infrastructure planning in this population forecasting. With the green being fully entitled
projects with community plan and zoning. The yellow being just community plan and
the red being proposed projects that are not entitled. And again these are the major items
we looked at in terms of trying to figure out how to distribute the Maui island population
to each community plan region.
If you look at the forecast historically DBEDT has done a very good job in terms of their
forecast in recent years. DBEDT's recent forecasts have fallen within a two percent of
actual population. So if you look at the upper portion of the slide you can see that their
'80 forecasts and '90 forecasts were very accurate. So they've done a very good job
historically in terms of their forecasting.
Again, this is a long term model, it's not a planning tool, it's not policy. And
communities should be very careful not to make it a self-fulfilling prophecy if, if the
projections are not what the community wants to see. And the model is not designed for
short-term forecasts, it's really a long-term econometric model. So it's not a good
month-to-month or year-by-year forecasting tool. In terms of the overall projection for
Maui County to 2030 the resident population of Maui County is expected to grow faster
than the State overall at 1.4 percent sustained growth over 30 years. And it'll reach
roughly 200,000 residents by 2030.
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If you look at historical and projected population for the island of Maui in 1970 one out
of 20 people were visitors on the island and there's been significant change in this area.
In 2000, one out of four people on the island on any given day were visitors. In 2030,
that proportion will remain about the same.
The average visitor census for Maui island is expected to grow from just under 42,000
residents, or 42,000 visitors in 2000 to just over 68,000 in 2030. A gain of 63 percent.
Molokai's resident population in 2000 is expected to go to 7,404, a 13 percent growth
rate. That's 7,404 residents in 2000 growing to 8,395 residents in 2030. On the island of
Lanai we'll see, the forecast is for quicker growth. With a 2000 population of 3,193
growing to 4,901 in 2030.
Wailuku, Kahului, and South Maui will continue to lead Maui island in terms of total
resident population. And Molokai and Lanai will see slower steady growth. Looking at
Maui population distribution, forecasting redistribution of population, if you look at the
overall numbers there's a trend towards more population in Central Maui. And this is
really a function of, of lands that were liquidated by C. Brewer and Company and now
are being put into development. We have several large project districts that are being
built at this time. We are also forecasting that West Maui' s share of the islands growth
will increase due to the availability of former AMFAC lands for development. We're
seeing a fair amount of growth out in West Maui. Inter-regional population distribution
can have significant impacts on Maui's public facility and infrastructure systems so
careful planning is required.
In terms of age, looking at our age structure, I think it's very important to note that the
elderly population is projected to almost triple in number. In 2000, the age group 65 and
older was 11 percent of our population and that's projected to increase to 20 percent in
2030. That's on the island ofMaui. On, on Lanai it was 15 percent of population and it's
expected to grow to 22 percent. And on Molokai in 2000 it was 14 percent and it's
expected to grow to 20 percent.
In terms of the social structure of our commumties we're seeing some interesting
changes. The proportion of Maui residents born in another state has grown significantly
in the last 20 years and represents now nearly a third of our residents. Meanwhile the
percentage of Maui residents born in the State of Hawaii has fallen from 67 percent in
1980 to 53 percent in 2000. We're expecting steady growth out to 2030, no major spikes
just a steady trend upward. And if you look at job growth in each of our communities
we'll continue to see the majority of jobs in Central, South, and West Maui. And
Molokai will see a steady stay of increase in jobs that we've seen in recent years.
Visitor expenditures are also continuing, we're expecting that growth to continue. It's
important to note that Maui is the most dependent on tourism of all the Counties. With
roughly 40 percent of the gross County product attributable to visitor expenditures. And
that's represented by the red line here at the top. And along with that it's, it's important
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to consider that the visitor industry wages generally for Maui County are about 75 to
80 percent of the average wage which means important social implications for the
County. It's important as part of our economic diversification strategy.
When looking at forecasting for housing and visitor units there are a lot of overlaps that
make it very tricky. In addition to projecting population jobs, the socio-economic
forecast projects the number of housing and visitor units that may be needed. Forecasting
housing units and visitor units is difficult because of problems with some of the data and
counting and categorizing the units as well as market forces.
Some of the data problems we've encountered include defining visitor accommodations,
the definition of visitor accommodations is different. We have a number of different
ways of, of accounting for visitor-accommodation units. The methods of counting
housing units differ and units often shift between resident use and visitor use. A
condominium apartment might be a long-term rental this year and next year it might have
shifted into a short-term use. There are many residential dwelling units that are being
used for transient vacation rentals. As the diagram suggests the visitor accommodation
market and the housing market are interconnected. The forecast adds a third category,
non-resident housing. This is defined as dwelling units having out-of-state owners which
are kept as second homes or unregistered vacation rentals.
In terms of the overall visitor units, this slide displays the total increase for Maui island is
generally low relative to the projected increase in visitors. The total existing count is
based on the DBEDT, Department of Business, Economic Development and Tourism
Visitor Plant Inventory. For 2000, it was 17,500 units and it's projected to increase over
30 years to about 8,200 units, that's a 48 percent increase. So demand for travel to Maui
is still strong and projected to continue to be strong. As the chart shows, all the growth is
in the Lahaina and Kihei Community Plan areas.
We've seen changes in household size from 1970. Maui's household size continues to
decline as depicted in this chart. Household size can have significant impacts on the type
and number of dwelling units required by Maui residents. So it's important that we
consider household size, change in household structure as we plan particularly in the
island Plans and the community plans for providing different types of dwelling units. In
terms of resident housing demand, resident housing demand is projected to increase from
roughly 48,000 units in 2005 to nearly 74,000 units in 2030, an increase of roughly
54 percent.
Demand by off-island buyers is having a profound impact on the island's housing market
as represented by this chart. 2004 more than one half of total sales in West Maui were to
off-island buyers. And nearly 50 percent of sales in South Maui were to off-shore
market. The off-shore market is depicted by the orange color, and local market is the
blue. And it varies significantly from community plan to community plan region.
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A major decision that will confront Maui County policy makers is how to account for and
mitigate the impact the off-shore market on Maui County residents. This graph depicts
total housing demand over the projection period. And this breaks it out by community
plan region again with the strongest growth in Wailuku, Kahului, and South, South Maui
where we have existing projects that are entitled and being constructed.
Housing affordability continues to be a major issue, I haven't updated this to 2005, but I
don't think the numbers, the numbers went up and they're flattening out a little bit
recently. But I think the point is that the red bar defines what would be affordable to a
household making the median income. And this is what we're actually faced with in
terms of a single-family dwelling. So we have a huge disparity between what residents
can afford and what product is on the market. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Summers. The Chair is going to call a recess until
a quarter of eleven. .., (gavel) . ..
RECESS:

10:37 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:48 a.m.

CHAIR BAlSA: .. , (gavel) . .. The meeting of the Planning Committee will come back to order.
I'd like to thank the Planning Department very much for that presentation. It was very
enlightening and full of very good information. And now I'd like to open it to the
Members for any questions for Mr. Hunt or for Mr. Summers.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Questions.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Madam Chair, thank you. Just so that the Committee can be
clear in this update meeting today. Mr. Hunt, what has been the Department's approach
to the driving force of population as it recommends and puts forth ideas to our various
GPACs?
MR. HUNT: I believe and, John, correct me if I'm wrong. But I believe it's the, the forecast of
population from the DBEDT.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And if I can ask the simplest follow-up of why are we using
their forecast? Is that the Planning Department's desire to, for us to hit over 200,000
people by the projected time? Is that to our interest?
MR. HUNT: I think our approach is to try and come forth with some statistical information,
which then the County can use to create the policy. We're not advocating that the
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population grow that far, we're just stating that based on the statistical analysis that we
have, it could.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So if we choose to take a different path then
everything else would be adjusted accordingly? What you share with us this morning?
MR. HUNT: I agree with that. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I don't know how you want to approach this, I want to
be fair to my fellow Committee Members, Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Hokama, if you'd like to continue, that'll be fine. We'll stop you when we
think that we need to give somebody else a chance. Go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. One thing I find interesting in, in either
the trend or the forecast that I had hoped the Department would challenge our Committee
Members is whether or not this, this lines you show, your projections is what, where we
want to go. And not offer them or propose to them some alternatives. Why is the visitor
count growing when already in the current policy of the existing General Plan if there's a
general statement that we should not. .. (end a/tape, start 2B) . . .in your charts you show
more rooms, more growth and continue to make the visitor industry more unbearable by
maintaining or expanding its dominate position in our economy. I'm having a hard time
understanding what you're showing to us, what we know is to be existing policy and
definitely where I don't want to head.
MR. HUNT: And the Planning Department shares your concern. Again, I don't want to be
viewed as advocating for that type of growth in visitor accommodations. I think that's
one of the points of that PowerPoint presentation is the, the community needs to
determine how do we want to respond to that. And I, there's some people who would
advocate the Planning Department should come out with a policy or position early on,
and I think we're taking a more objective approach and listening to the GPACs and
listening to the citizens. And we're saying here, here's the objective facts, let's all get
together and decide what we want the future to be, it doesn't have to be this.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I appreciate your response, Mr. Hunt. As what you
have presented to this Committee and I'm assuming this has been shared with members
of the Advisory Committees on all islands? The general information?
MR. HUNT: I'll defer to John Summers on this.
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Madam Chair. Yes. The reports have been distributed to the
GPACs.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Currently you are aware of any challenges or conflicts
with the existing State plan and their function of plans as it regards to the work that
you've presented to those Committee Members? And whether or not it's going to be a
challenge between the County and the State eventually if it goes forward as, as planned or
proposed?
MR. SUMMERS: I don't, I don't see any conflicts, in fact the State would generally encourage
the counties to plan with their projections because State agencies use those projections.
So I don't see any, any conflict in, in terms of our using the projections for technical
reasons. But, and there is no legal requirement for the County however to, through this
planning process use the projections. So, in other words, it's good technical information,
gives us a picture of what would happen perhaps if current trends continue into the future.
But it is not required by State law that the counties use these projections or develop their
plans based on these projections.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Can you this morning share with this Committee what is the
basis of the, the State's projections? Such as, I would assume, they continue to wish the
burden of population growth of the State to be on the neighbor island counties. So I can
understand some of their projections or their chart, rather forecast in general. So are
there driving forces that we should be made aware of?
MR. SUMMERS: I, I'm not aware of any political forces at work in Honolulu in terms of trying
to direct growth to the neighbor islands. But I do know that when the State looked at
their models they completely restructured their model to make it a bottom-up forecast. It
used to be done from the top and then disaggregated. They actually built the forecast
around each county, which I think methodology-wise is a much improved process. But
when they did their historical analysis and used the latest census data, they did see, what
they're seeing is stronger growth in Maui County, particularly on Maui island. But
historically the growth rate of 1.4 percent annual resident projections and resident
population growth is not rapid from a historical perspective.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I would say then, Mr. Summers, you know since the
County made those hard decisions decades ago, Councils before us and we have been
successful. I think we need to look at this information you've provided us and start
making that re-directional adjustments, because I for one do not appreciate that the
number of local-born people continue to decrease. Who are we planning this County for,
our people? So if that's, the answer is not yes to that, we doing something wrong. We
gotta adjust our economy and we need to adjust our policies. It's disturbing to me also
that I can hear comments about this process when there's enough of us that have been
around from the original General Plan in the 60s' development, 70's going through the
updates of the 80s and then eventually acted upon in the 90s and then now we're in the
next phase.
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This is a County that has matured and has participated in planning processes for decades.
And so when I hear certain comments about the planning process, either they haven't
been around long enough in this County or they haven't been paying attention. And I
think we need to use our people with this institutional history to help us redirect this
energy and this direction that this County needs to go through this new update. I would
hope the Department would assist each Committee, island's Committee to know that
even though the Director gave a proposal there may be other routes to reach that same
goal. And I think you need to express those options to them so that we can understand
how then each component fits with one another in the bigger picture of the County's
needs versus each community or island's needs.
And just one small comment, Chair. As a local government, we should be able to spell
our own cities correctly. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Mr. Chair, makes references to a misspelling of
Pukalani. And I'm sure that was a housekeeping thing. Other Members? Questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. I guess for Mr. Summers. In your
presentation you mentioned the issue of, I guess, curbing the off-shore demand for
housing. Can you offer us any insight or recommendations as to how we can, first of all,
how was that such a major problem and what would you offer to us as a Council, a
Committee to look at, you know, reducing that problem? Which I can only assume
'causes an increase in the, whatever available inventory of housing that's there. which of
course hurts our citizens who have been raised here, the opportunity for staying here,
permanently.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Madam Chair. At the local level one area that we might want to
explore is the type of housing product and the location of that product, where we make it
available. And the type of product we make available. Certain products and certain
locations lend themselves to the off-shore market. Whereas other products in other
locations lend themselves more to local market.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So would you suggest some type of disincentive, I guess, to
build a so-called million dollar homes? I mean I'm just kind of trying to put this in a
simplistic view. I mean, I guess the realities are a lot of rich folks buy that second home,
the million-dollar home here in Maui County and then inadvertently causes a disservice
to people of a very humble means the opportunity to buy a house. So is that sort of the, if
I dare ask right now, the direction the Planning Department is sort of maybe looking at or
generating a discussion on that -- to discourage off-shore speculation?
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MR. SUMMERS: The land use piece of it is that's one approach. Another approach in terms of
disincentives should, could be looking at the property tax structure and making the
property tax structure more progressive. We've heard numerous comments from all three
GP ACs about the need to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. For the Department. We heard lots of
suggestions during testimony about how we can increase our informing the public about
the meetings and the process and so forth. And the meetings that are now being held, I
understand, are all evening meetings, is that correct?
MR. HUNT: There's occasional Saturday meetings -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. HUNT: --most of them are evening meetings.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And I did want, ask one testifier and he did respond, that
was Mr. Mayer about moving meetings to other districts and apparently that's not being
planned.
MR. HUNT: I think we can consider that, it's not on the agenda right now but we're not against
that. We can, we can implement that.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: My concern is that a lot of times we don't hear from the
silent majority and looking at the graphs that you presented and one that my colleague,
Chair Hokama brought up about how our population and homeowners are increasing
from people that were not originally from the islands. And that brings a concern to me
that maybe we're not hearing from that silent majority. And I know, I want to know how
we can encourage more of our local people to participate in this process and to be heard?
And certainly there were good recommendations made where they can't attend the
meeting but at least they can send in input. Whether it's bye-mail or by letters or by
going to the website and, and looking.
So, I, I appreciate, you know, the efforts on the Planning Department as far as making the
process more open and more user-friendly to the majority of the people. And I was
wondering if, one of my concerns is when you have a meeting and I'm, and you know,
judging from the meeting that I attended there's quite a bit that goes on at a meeting like
that especially when you have 25 members. Do you ever make a summary of the results
of a meeting available to the public?
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MR. HUNT: We have minutes available but their verbatim minutes, it would be tedious for most
of the public. Once we get some rewritten policies drafted by Staff those will go back to
the GP ACs and that would be a good way for the public to, to take a review of the
progress or the recommendations.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And, and so are, you're required to have an agenda
posted for the meeting?
MR. HUNT: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And so is that agenda become part of your
informing the community about the meeting coming up? Is that put in the paper and
other means of how you publicize the meeting?
MR. HUNT: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. HUNT: We can, we can take that, we can take it to the next step, also. I want to be sure
you understand we're open to the, the ideas that we've heard about expanding the notice
to the, to the public. We're okay with that. We have to look at our budget and that kind
of thing but . . .
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. I think that would be a good step forward for the
County. And especially the idea of attaching a small notice to the water bills. You know,
somehow if you can work it out with the Water Department where it doesn't cost you
anything except printing that out and attaching to it that would be a great help. Are all
the GPAC meetings televised on Akaku?
MR. HUNT: I believe they have been.
MR. SUMMERS: The majority of them recently have been televised.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I would encourage you to televise all of them if
that's within your budget. Because a lot of people get their information from those
televised meetings. Judging from what constituents say when they call our office is that a
lot of them are watching Council meetings now and Committee meetings because it's
televised. So I would encourage you to be sure that wherever possible that the meetings
be televised for those that cannot attend or don't get The Maui News. That would be a
great service to the community.
Thank you, Chair. I think that's all I have for now until I scan through my notes some
more. Oh. Let me add one more thing. Please, if I may?
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CHAIR BAISA: Sure. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Explain to me in your slide that said role of Countywide
policy plan and it says over-arching policy plan. Explain to me what is "over-arching"?
What does that mean?
MR. HUNT: That would, I'd look at it as two things. One is it means that it applies to both,
pardon me, all three of the major islands Lanai, Molokai, as well as Maui. So it's a
policy that would apply to all three of the islands. "Over-arching" also means that in
terms of the specificity it's vague and broad, and then as you go down the different
documents, each document gets more specific in terms of the wording of the language
and in location.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for the explanation. And finally, you had
a slide, projected visitor unit demand. Included in that projection are B&Bs and TVRs
included in there?
MR. HUNT: I'll have to defer to Mr. Summers.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMER: Thank you, Madam, Madam Chair. That is basically a, a picture of demand.
In other words, the demand by visitors for Maui island vacations. And then translating
that demand into accommodations units. Whether it's B&Bs, TVRs, or standard hotels.
COUNCILMEMBERMEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. I have a few comments myself. First of all, I
would like to make sure that everyone understands that the demographics that were
presented in the socio-economic forecast are just that, they are demographics, they are
forecasts that are based on accepted methods of forecasting trends. However that doesn't
mean that we as a County have to buy into that, we have the right during this planning
process to change those trends by saying nuff [sic] already in some areas. And we might
look at that in maybe housing demands or visitor counts or whatever it is that we want to
do. This is why we're going through a planning process because we want to look at our
history, we want to see what is going on and what will go on unless we put the best effort
forward in this planning process.
And this is why I personally am so invested in this General Plan because I think it is
within our power to determine our destiny. This doesn't have to be a self-fulfilling
prophecy that somebody said we're going to have all these people here and all these
houses and all these roads and God knows what else going on. We can say, we don't
want that, we see a different future for Maui County, because we want a different Maui
for our children and grandchildren to live in. And this is why we're spending this time
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and I make it a pnonty that we are involved in planning. This is the Planning
Committee, this is our job and I want us to spend the time and have the information we
need in making good decisions.
I just wanted to comment that I saw something that I thought was very, very important
and that was the increase in our senior population that is scheduled. It was a very
outstanding statistics. Our greatest population growth is going to happen in those of us
that are 65 years and older by 2030. And I really believe that this is a train wreck that is
on it's way and that we are not ready for it. And I would like to see us spend a lot more
energy in this community planning to care for our seniors. I'm going to be one of them
so I have a vested interest, and many of us in this room today are all going to be there
with me. So I'm concerned about this very, very much.
Another statistic that I saw and caught my interest was the size of households. That is
diminishing and I think that's another very important statistic as we begin to look at
planning housing accommodations. If our families are smaller maybe we can have
greater density and smaller units and take care of some of our housing needs. So, I think,
I personally gained a lot from looking at these statistics. I spent a great deal of time the
last few weeks reviewing this socio-economic information, and it has given me some
very good thoughts about some of the problems, some of the things to watch out for as
we go through this plan.
And so I'm sure that our Planning Department is also very aware of it and I'm very
honored today to have so many of the GP AC members here with us today. I noticed that
the Chair of the GPAC, Mr. Tom Cannon has joined us and he's in the audience, thank
you for coming. We have the vice-chair and we've had a number of the Members and I
know that they too have listened and are paying attention as we move forward with this
plan as to how we can control our destiny here in Maui County. So, are there any further
questions? Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you for bringing up that point regarding the, I guess,
average household sizes. And again, when you say three-plus per household I guess that
could go up to like 10 people in a house, 12 people in a house. Because we all could give
you examples of multiple families in a house because of economic situations, cultural
practices, whatever it be that makes our County makeup be special. But I wanted to ask
you gentlemen this morning, how have you been approaching to share this to the
Advisory Committee Members? Whether or not there are certain points of basic
discussion that can help them during their discussions, their debates on which options
would be the better ones to pursue and which to discard? And I would ask if your
Department has helped provide those issues, whether it be will this County support a
living wage, where it is hoped that a person can take care of his family having one good
job. Or a family with two fulltime earners, two fulltime jobs can take care of their family
needs, they having a living wage, they can spend the time we all want them to give their
families.
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Because the County has become a surrogate parent because of situations, so we help with
the transportation of our youth, we provide youth centers, we provide programs, and it's
because we have people that need multiple jobs to satisfy the term "living", not even a
living, but just to, to live, to survive. So is that the things that we, we talk about and that
things that we maybe, we would like to make a philosophical adjustment? And that this
County, we support the diversification in our County that helps expand ability of our
people to have living wages. Any comments, gentlemen?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hunt.
MR. HUNT: Yes. Mr. Hokama, we have been working with the GPACs on a number of these
issues. They, they were provided with the socio-economic information and our draft
County Policy Plan did have and it does have a number of policies that were directed at
those concerns from those statistics. For an example, our housing policy, the draft one
that we provided to them, one of the first objectives is address the existing housing deficit
for the resident population and all income ranges as a priority before allowing additional
luxury housing.
So it's not like we haven't been oblivious to those concerns in the slides. We have set
out some basic policies that the GP AC has then noted today has, has been addressing at
length. And they're very aware of the situation and I don't think it's being ignored by
any means. All of those statistical slides that frankly as planners we, we had concerns
with them too. We try and remain objective and take policy from the Council rather than
dictate it to you. So we're not ignoring those, those issues.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I just bring that up because I hope the Advisory
Committee members can find the threads that combine the points of your major policy
list which is the physical infrastructure, your education component, our environment
component, transportation component. And I bring this up because again it may not be
popular but we need to address how we're going to deal with population growth.
You know, in the 70s the State talked about palaka power -- an ability to control its
destiny and control its population. Of course we had a lot of legal minds then told us we
couldn't do this, we couldn't do that. And my era is, we didn't try, you know, we
followed, we took a step back and said yeah, I guess we can try and manage instead of
trying to control it. But maybe the right thing to do in 1970 was to have challenged that
and try and control it better. Then we might not be in certain situations today.
But my point is with, if we have a sense of how we're going to address population I think
we can make better judgments how we want to address water development, how we want
to tie in some other components. Because they're still, this conflict that I see at the
Planning Commissions that comes before this, this body, the Council is that people still
want urban, a rural lifestyle and to talk about quality of life, the old days. You know, and
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I can remember the old days too. And that's great but yet in the next breath they come
and ask us for urban services that a major, dense urban core is the type that provides this
'cause you have, I guess, what we would say the critical mass to make it economically
viable.
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Hokama, I'm sorry, but I am going to have to excuse our Planning
Director. I understand he has a very important appointment that he needs to keep and
we'll continue with Mr. Summers if that's okay. Thank you very much for, for being
here today and for an excellent presentation.
MR. HUNT: Thank you. And we are listening to you, Mr. Hokama. Believe me.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Hunt.
CHAIR BAlSA: Okay. Mr. Summers, any comments on Chair Hokama' s remarks?
MR. SUMMERS: The Department shares those concerns.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Mr. Hokama, any additional -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would just ...
CHAIR BAlSA: --comments, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would just ask, Chair, that it may make sense because we
had a successful participation through the Focus Maui Nui process. 'Cause that really
went down to people's kitchens, people's living rooms. Six, six neighbors, ten in the
block or something that maybe that's, should be considered as another way of getting
information back to our regional community level and hopefully that might be able to
encourage feedback through that type of informal, comfortable process, Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: It might ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: To get the information that the Advisory Committee is
soliciting that we would use to help improve our decision-making. I just ask that, that
would be a consideration. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: I think that's an excellent idea and I'm very happy to know that the Director of
the Maui Economic Development Board, Jeanne Scog is a member of the Advisory
Committee and she attends all the meetings. But maybe we might want to consider
working with her in helping to get the feedback, back and forth. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Other Members? Questions? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. I just wanted to ask the Department
and I'm, you have 25 members on the Maui GP AC and you have members representing
different districts. And because all the meetings are held in Central Maui at Kaunoa
Senior Center is there any compensation for travel for Members like coming out of East
Maui, out of Hana, or Lahaina?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Madam Chair. We are processing mileage reimbursements for
our members that come from these areas to help compensate for this cost.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So how far out would they be compensated, I mean, would,
would all Members be compensated per the miles it takes to get to the meeting and
home?
MR. SUMMERS: All, all, it's my understanding that all of the members have the opportunity to
submit mileage reimbursements.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I share the same concerns as my colleague,
Chair Hokama in the population projections. And I want you to understand that I too
would like to see policies that either slow our population growth, because we certainly
haven't been able to keep up with our current population growth as far as infrastructure
and housing and all of that.
So hopefully the concerns that we express here this morning will be translated through
your Department through the, through the GP ACs. And that, you know, our concerns are
expressed to them. But I thank you for the presentation that you gave us, it's a lot of
information that we can digest and, and make, you know, better decisions with. But, it
was an excellent presentation, I thank the Department especially the Long Range
Planning Division for putting this together. Thank you. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Madam Chair. And I too would like to
express my appreciation to the Planning Department for the presentation. For better or
for worse I think the statistical data was very helpful and in some ... (end of tape,
start 3A). . . My question just for clarification was on one of your slides, which indicated
the visitor industry wages for Maui County and states that these wages are about
75-to-80 percent of the average wage. Well, what is the average wage? I know you
have, there's a statistic here that says total, all occupations and I presume of the visitor
industry, $27,980. So what is the average wage? I mean, how far below is it? I guess it
says 80 percent. I mean on Maui $27,980 a year is not much to live on and it's, and I
presume these numbers were based on, I guess, full-time positions?
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Madam Chair. That information is in the report, it'll take me a
little time to dig, dig for it. But these wages are based on jobs and the average wage for
these jobs. As all the Members know we have a number of people working more than
one job.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And I just, finally found that number here. So it's $30,000 is
the presumed average wage based on the Department of Labor and Industrial Relations.
But, you know, with so much, I guess, or so little amount of money being paid to our
citizens I think that's why local government has had to step in and subsidize a lot of
social programs to help our citizens, as Member Hokama had alluded to earlier. So, you
know, I too am concerned about what type of industries we're going to look at supporting
over the long term to provide a real decent living wages for our citizens.
Because, boy, this is not much to go on here in Maui County and I know there's certain
forces we cannot control in terms of the market. But it's not very promising, you know, I
mean with everything being relative the cost of living is going to continue to escalate and
Maui County has one of the highest cost of living in the nation. So anyway, just wanted
to again say my thank yous to the Department. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Molina. And I think that what we are hearing and what
we are discussing is the reason why this exercise that people tend to think is an exercise
is so important. This is really the meat and potatoes of the ability of the Council to make
good decisions for Maui County. If we want to see better wages for our people, what do
we need to do? What kind of industry do we need to encourage? What kind of education
do we need to pursue and vocational opportunities? You know, what kind of housing
will allow people to have money so that they can have a better life. I understand the
majority ofMaui's people are spending over 50 percent of their take-home pay on paying
the rent, which leaves them with very little money for everything else. You know, we
can't afford to send our children to the better schools or to give them the best
opportunities when we can barely keep a roof over their head.
And so I think that this is really important information and it will assist us, as we go
through the planning process, to try to make good decisions, so we can improve the
quality of life of our local residents. I, that's where I'm at, that's the only reason why
I'm, I decided to be a Member of the, I wanted to be a Member of the County Council
because I wanted to make life for people better. And this is an opportunity and this is
why I am pleading with our local residents, I'm pleading with everybody to get involved
in the general planning process. If you need information about where the meetings are
held, when the meetings are held, you don't take the local paper, you don't hear it on the
radio. Please feel free to call the County and ask when is the meeting, where is it and
how can I participate? The only way that this will be worthwhile is if everybody speaks
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up. It cannot be left to the Planning Department, it cannot be left to the GP AC or to the
County CounciL It has to be all of us getting involved.
Are there any further questions for the Planning Department? If not, I would like to
thank them very, very much for a very good presentation today. 1'd like to thank the
Staff for helping and I would like to thank the public, all of you who came today to
support this. And without objections I would like to defer this matter. We will be
discussing it again and presenting further progress reports as we go.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: 11).
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR BAlSA: Today's Planning Committee meeting is adjourned.... (gavel) . ..

ADJOURN:

11:28 a.m.

APPROVED:

S C. BAlSA, Chair
Planning Committee
Transcribed by: Daniel Schoenbeck
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